INFRASTRUCTURE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 26 OCTOBER 2006 AT 10.00 AM

PRESENT:
Councillor Allison (Chairman), Councillors Bainbridge, Dodd (until 12.50 pm), Earp (as substitute for Councillor Mrs Mallinson), Miss Martlew and Mrs Rutherford

ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillors Mrs Prest (Sustainable Communities Portfolio Holder) and Bloxham (Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder) attended part of the meeting 


Sergeant Andy Baines, Partnerships and Crime Reduction 



Department, Cumbria Constabulary (for Agenda item A.5 



- Car Clear Scheme);


Mr Alan James, Travel Plan Consultant (for Agenda item 



A.6(b) – Green Travel Plan)

IOS.85/06
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Ms Patrick and Mrs Mallinson, and the Deputy Chief Executive. 

IOS.86/06
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest affecting the business to be transacted.

IOS.87/06
AGENDA
RESOLVED – That it be agreed that consideration of Agenda item A.4 – Carlisle Renaissance be deferred until the end of the Agenda to enable the responsible Officer to attend another meeting.

IOS.88/06
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETING

A Member referred to Minute IOS.82/06 concerning Carlisle Renaissance – Development Framework and Movement Strategy, point 13 and asked that the word ‘taxi’ be inserted between the words ‘increased’ and ‘parking’.

RESOLVED – That, subject to the above, the Minutes of the meeting held on 14 September 2006 be noted.

IOS.89/06
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

There were no matters which had been subject of call in.

IOS.90/06
FORWARD PLAN

(a)  Monitoring of Forward Plan items relevant to this Committee

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer, Dr Taylor, presented Report LDS.83/06 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 November 2006 to 28 February 2007) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee.

RESOLVED –  That the Forward Plan (1 November 2006 to 28 February 2007) issues which fell within the ambit of the Committee be noted.

(b)  Changes to scheduling of Forward Plan items.

RESOLVED – That it be noted that there were no items scheduled in the previous Forward Plan to be considered at the meeting, but which were not included on the Agenda.

IOS.91/06
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Support Officer, Dr Taylor, submitted the Work Programme for the Committee for 2006/07.  

The Committee had undertaken a workshop session on Planning Obligations on 12 October 2006 and dates were currently under discussion for the next session.

RESOLVED – That the Work Programme be noted.

IOS.92/06
DEALING WITH ABANDONED VEHICLES
(a) The Abandoned Vehicle Co-ordinator (Ms Crane) presented report CS.57/06 updating Members on the various initiatives for dealing with abandoned vehicles.  Also submitted, by way of background, was Minute Excerpt IOS.53/06 detailing the Committee’s previous discussion on the matter.

Ms Crane outlined progress achieved around the areas of the Car Clear Scheme, Performance Indicators, the County Council contract, DVLA Untaxed Vehicle Scheme, Vehicle Stop Checks, individuals advertising vehicles for sale on the highway, and the Free Vehicle Disposal Scheme.

In considering the report Members made the following comments and observations –

1. Members questioned the budgetary position and whether current staffing levels were sufficient to enable the Council to undertake its obligations regarding abandoned vehicles.

The Highways Services Manager (Mr Poole) replied that there had been a surplus in the budget, but that was used to fund other minor initiatives.   

Ms Crane said that she was content that the workload could be managed at the current time.  The Director of Community Services added that he was happy with the level of resource at the present time.  Members of the Car Parking Team would be trained to receive calls and take appropriate action in Ms Crane’s absence.

2. Referring to the issue of untaxed vehicles, a Member considered that it would be beneficial if Cumbria Constabulary was linked to the DVLA database.

Sergeant Baines replied that Cumbria Constabulary did now make use of that facility throughout the County.

3. In response to a question as to whether highways also included pavements and grass verges Ms Crane advised that she checked individual locations on the plans, but the majority of cases tended to be classed as a public highway.

4. Reference was made to cars being abandoned in the car park at English Gate Plaza.  A Member asked what could be done in such circumstances.

Ms Crane replied that DVLA guidelines did not cover Housing Association land.  If she received reports of abandoned cars, she would write to Carlisle Housing Association (CHA) who would contact the owner.  The abandoned vehicle could then be removed following receipt of permission from CHA.

RESOLVED – That the Committee noted the content of report CS.57/06 and were pleased with progress achieved on the matter.

(b) Sergeant Andy Baines, Partnerships and Crime Reduction Department, Cumbria Constabulary was present at the meeting and, at the request of the Chairman, outlined the background to the Car Clear Scheme.

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following questions and observations –

1. A Member referred to the legislation which had been put in place since commencement of the Car Clear Scheme and questioned whether the Scheme now had a useful purpose.

Sergeant Baines replied that demand for Car Clear was not as high as had been initially predicted with vehicles now being removed under the DVLA scheme.   He suggested that, if possible, the Scheme continue to be used by Officers as an additional tool funded and administered by the City Council.

The Director of Community Services added that, although there were no significant costs to the Council, there may be a reputational risk based upon the limited usage of the Scheme. 

A Member considered that the Car Clear Scheme was operating very well and moved it continue as an additional tool since there was no significant financial cost to the Council.

2. There was concern about vehicles being abandoned and set on fire in the rural area mainly during weekend periods.  It would be beneficial if a telephone number was made available to the public during such hours.

Sergeant Baines advised that people should telephone 0845 3300 247.

3. As scrap metal costs had risen a Member requested that that aspect be borne in mind in future reports to the Committee.

RESOLVED – That the Committee thank Sergeant Baines for his contribution and agreed that operation of the Car Clear Scheme should continue.

IOS.93/06
IMPROVING THE ENVIRONMENTAL PERFORMANCE OF THE COUNCIL
(a) Environmental Guidance Notes for Staff and Members
The Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) presented report CS.58/06 summarising the content and purpose of Environmental Guidance Notes to be issued to staff and Members.

Drafts of the guidance notes had been presented to the Environmental Working Group and were supported by the Senior Management Team.  Since travel was a priority in terms of environmental performance, a guidance note on travel had been also been added.

There was a need to review the working practices of the Council and the  notes underpinned a series of cultural changes which needed to be adopted.

The notes were currently in text format, but the final copy would be attractively designed in a pocket sized A5 format, kept together in a folder.  The guidance notes would be printed on recycled paper and issued to all office based staff and Members with an accompanying note by the Chief Executive.  In addition, a copy of the City Council’s Environmental Policy Statement would be issued.

Mr Battersby reported that the guidance notes would serve as an aide memoir to staff and Members, with updates and further information being issued as and when required.  Following the incorporation of the Committee’s comments the final designed copy would be launched in early December 2006.  It was his hope that Members of the Committee would act as champions amongst their colleagues.

He added that the Council had on 24 October 2006 been awarded the Bronze Cumbria Business Environment Network (BEN) Award, with the Gold Award having been retained by Community Services.

The Environmental Performance Manager (Ms Osborn) expressed the hope that the guidance notes would act as an introduction for further improvements.

In considering the report Members raised the following comments and observations –

1. A Member congratulated the Officers for what was a very good report but would have wished to see the inclusion of facts and figures to support the statements made.

2. In response to a question regarding the setting of targets for improvement, Mr Battersby explained that the aim was to put performance measures in place, but firstly Officers needed to benchmark exactly the Council’s current position.  It was further intended to produce a progress report which would be issued to all staff. 

A Member was of the view that, in addition to corporate targets, targets should be set for each Directorate.

The Head of Policy and Performance Services added that some benchmarks already existed which were very complex in nature.  She considered that this exercise would be easier to understand and would be part of the process in which the Committee would be involved later in the year.

3. In response to a question Mr Battersby advised that a review of pool cars would be part of the process.

4. Whilst initiatives to improve environmental performance were clearly welcomed, there was some concern that changes to working practices may impact upon the efficient delivery of Council services.

In response, Mr Battersby explained that the onus would be upon Service Managers to retain current services whilst making environmental improvements.

5. Members considered that changes to save paper could include e.g. substitute Members on Committees not being issued with sets of Committee papers unless their attendance was required at meetings; a reduction in the size of reports and the Development Control Committee Schedule of Planning Applications in particular.

Mr Battersby suggested that the Committee review its working practices and identify examples of good practice which could be referred to the Executive or other Overview and Scrutiny Committees for consideration.  That could be undertaken via an informal discussion at the next meeting.

Members recognised that the way they worked also required to be scrutinised and suggested that such issues could be placed on the Agenda of Political Group meetings and Member/Officer Forums.

Referring to a Member’s comment regarding the size of the Schedule of Applications for Planning Permission submitted to the Development Control Committee, the Local Plans and Conservation Manager advised that the majority of applications were dealt with through delegated powers and did not, therefore, come before the Committee.  Officers had an obligation to ensure that the Committee was appraised of all necessary information, however, that issue could be discussed at the next management meeting.

RESOLVED – That the Committee welcomed the production of Environmental Guidance Notes for Members and staff and was pleased to note progress achieved to date on improving the environmental performance of the Council.

(b) Green Travel Plan
The Environmental Performance Manager (Ms Osborn) introduced to the Committee Mr Alan James, Travel Plan Consultant.

Mr James began by explaining that he was a consultant who specialised in sustainable transport generally and had undertaken that role for the past ten years.  He was now working in Scotland and based at Dumfries.

Travel Plans were relatively young, the oldest one being that established by Boots in Nottingham.  Nottingham was to this day a leader in sustainable transport generally.

The aim of a Travel Plan was to reduce travel by car in the course of journeying to work and whilst at work.  The underlying purpose and mechanisms were, however, more interesting.

Seven years ago a consistent name for climate change had not been identified, the subject was now, however, a main stream topic of conversation.  Green travel was part of the climate change programme in the United Kingdom, and there were many other benefits including benefits to organisations.  Mr James then gave examples of work previously undertaken in London and the ensuing benefits.

The City Council was already ahead of some local authorities in that it had identified the business miles undertaken by Members and staff during 2005/06.

There would clearly be nervousness amongst employees if the Council tried to influence travel, but by introducing measures to level up the choice available the Council would be providing something which most of its workforce would want.  The introduction of a Travel Plan would also benefit and enable communities by reducing parking pressure on residential streets; reducing traffic, noise and pollution; and improving air quality.

Mr James reported that there was now an expectation on local authorities to have Travel Plans, not least because as a planning authority there was a mandatory requirement for the City Council to request the submission of Travel Plans by others.  The point of leading by example was equally important.

Travel plans were not ‘anti‑car’, nor were they a tool to be used against motorists.  Rather they were about promoting choice and enabling people who wished to make the choice to walk or cycle to do so.  The difficulty was around promoting choice via a level playing field.  Initiatives such as a ‘one in five club’ had been employed elsewhere, whereby people were prepared to sign up to an alternate form of travel one day a week.

Mr James stressed the importance of involving the workforce in the decision making process.  That could be done via focus groups, open days with staff, etc.   In addition, when measures were produced it was important to provide staff with the results.

Measures which could be adopted included –

· Encouraging walking - by identification of difficulties and taking action to address those.

· Cycling – provision of high quality parking, shower and changing facilities, bicycle maintenance courses and bicycle buddy schemes (to address safety concerns).

· Public transport – identification of gaps and action to address those.

· Levels of infrastructure – discuss bus routes with bus companies.

· Information systems.

· Costs – informing people of the cost of travel by bus as opposed to private car.

· Car sharing – setting up a car sharing database and guaranteeing people a lift home to give them the initial confidence to use car sharing.

· Personalised journey plans - people have a 15 minute interview with a Travel Plan Officer who provides them with alternatives and incentives.  That was a cost effective way to target people interested in changing.

· Travel in the course of work – needed to be managed corporately.  Technology could be employed such as taking photographs on site and e‑mailing them back to the office; or video conferencing.  In addition, meetings could be programmed to commence at same time thus enabling people to utilise minibus services.

Travel Plans must be inclusive (i.e. including Members and Senior Officers) and comprise a detailed investigation of the travel patterns of each individual sector, together with solutions to issues identified.

Mr James then outlined the role of Members in the process as follows –

· Establishing and reinforcing a culture of sustainable transport within the organisation as part of an overall energy efficiency culture.

· Specific policy commitments to adopt a Travel Plan.

· Agree an indicative budget from the outset.

· Leading by example.

Discussion arose, during which the following issues were identified –

1. Members thanked Mr James for what was a very informative and interesting presentation.

2. A Member suggested that car usage could be reduced by implementation of a minimum flat rate remuneration package.  He added that City Council Members undertook Development Control Site Visits via one coach whereas County Council Members visited sites using their own cars.

Mr James commented that the difficulty would be that mileage rates were agreed nationally and had to be negotiated with Trade Unions.  The system he advocated was fixed costs and thereafter marginal costs of 20 pence per mile.  

An effective pool car system could be just as effective.  Dumfries and Galloway operated a system whereby hire cars had to be used for journeys over 80 miles.

3. It was agreed that Ms Osborn should circulate a questionnaire to Members to collect data on their travel patterns.

4. In response to Members’ questions, the Director of Community Services (Mr Battersby) advised that it was not his intention to put forward a budget bid at this time.  Mr James had provided a background to the issue of Travel Plans and the next step would be the submission of an issues paper to the next meeting of the Committee. 

A number of high profile and sensitive issues would require to be addressed, including the provision of free parking for Members and staff. 

Ms Osborn indicated that she and her Support Officer were committed to the process which was at an early stage and could be dealt with within existing resources.

Mr James added that it would be important to identify a programme and timescale for implementation thereof to avoid slippage.

5. In response to a question, Mr Battersby advised that car parking charges would be included within the charges review report.  He stressed that the adoption of a Green Travel Plan should be kept separate from that issue.

RESOLVED – That the Director of Community Services be requested to submit an issues paper to the next meeting of the Committee.

IOS.94/06
DENTON HOLME AND LONGSOWERBY DESIGN STATEMENT SUPPLEMENTARY PLANNING DOCUMENT
The Local Plans and Conservation Manager (Mr Hardman) presented report DS.75/06 concerning the Denton Holme and Longsowerby Design Statement Supplementary Planning Document (SPD).

The information contained in the SPD was intended to provide further detail on policies in the Carlisle District Local Plan 2001-2016, in particular policies CP4 (Design), CP5 (Residential Amenity), CP6 (Use of traditional materials) and CP16 (Planning out Crime).  The SPD had been prepared in accordance with the requirements of the new planning system and the consultation version was as attached at Appendix 3 to the report.

Mr Hardman referred Members to the consultation exercise undertaken and the responses thereto, details of which were provided.

In addition, copies of a memorandum dated 9 October 2006 setting out the Head of Environmental Services’ comments in respect of graffiti on walls; street cleaning frequency; and badly maintained footpaths, roads, sewers, gullies and landscaped areas were tabled.

In considering the matter, Members made the following comments and observations –

1. In response to a question, Mr Hardman advised that the Denton Holme and Longsowerby Design Statement Supplementary Planning Document was the first urban document adapted from the Parish Plan process.  The Planning Department was committed to the process but resources would determine whether it was rolled out further.

2. A Member commented upon examples of poor design and questioned whether the statement could be used elsewhere.

Mr Hardman replied that Officers would use the principles, but clearly they could not be afforded as much weight as would apply in Denton Holme and Longsowerby.

RESOLVED – (1) That the production of the Supplementary Planning Document be supported and the processes undertaken in its production acknowledged.

(2) That the revisions to the text of the Supplementary Planning Document be agreed.

(3) That the document be forwarded to the Executive to progress towards adoption.

IOS.95/06
CORPORATE PERFORMANCE MONITORING REPORT, 2ND REPORT TO SEPTEMBER 2006
The Head of Policy and Performance Services (Ms Curr) presented report PPP.48/06 being the City Council’s second performance report to September 2006 for the areas of activity covered by the Committee.  Most of the information provided in the report was on an exception basis, however, some areas of good performance had also been highlighted.

Exeter benchmarking (previously Historic Cities) data which was more up‑to‑date that the Audit Commission information, together with financial information for Development Services was also included

Ms Curr reported that significant changes in waste recycled were unlikely to be seen until implementation of the alternate weekly collection service the following year.

The need for improved profiling around the year end remained and Officers were working towards that. 

Discussion arose, during which Members raised the following comments and observations –

1. A Member was concerned to note that performance at BV82aii (total tonnage household waste recycled) was recorded as deteriorating when he felt that the levels achieved were good.

Ms Curr replied that performance was not on target which was why it was recorded as deteriorating.

2. Members felt that more information could have been provided to assist them in understanding the reasons for the performance figures provided (including national trends) and Ms Curr undertook to take that on board.

3. No explanation had been provided for the deteriorating performance at CV27 (revenue generated into Carlisle Conference Group venues through CCG office).  A Member also asked whether the Conference Group included the Race Course, Carlisle United and the Solway Business Centre. 

Ms Curr acknowledged that a note should have been included regarding CV27, but that timescales had prevented that being done.  She undertook to investigate the latter issue and respond to Members.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee welcomed the presentation of report PPP.48/06.

(2) That future reports should include greater detail on the reasons for performance achieved to assist Members in their understanding of the Council’s performance in the areas covered by the Committee.

(3) That the Head of Policy and Performance Services respond to the issues raised by Members at point 3 above.

IOS.96/06
REVIEW OF THE NEW ‘FREE’ CONCESSIONARY FARES SCHEME
The Head of Revenues and Benefits (Mr Mason) presented in detail report RB.10/06 concerning the review of the new ‘free’ Concessionary Fares Scheme undertaken in response to a resolution of the City Council on 23 February 2006.

Members’ attention was drawn to the content of report RB.09/06 considered by the Executive on 25 September 2006.  The Executive had rejected all options to reduce the benefits of the Concessionary Fares Scheme in 2006/07 and recommended to full Council on 7 November 2006 that the current scheme be continued for the remainder of 2006/07.  Also that maintaining the current scheme would lead to a deficit in budget provision of up to £146,000 which would be addressed later in 2006/07.

The Director of Corporate Services had been requested to arrange a meeting with Stagecoach to review the current contract arrangements.  That confidential meeting had been held on 9 October 2006 and broad agreement reached in respect of the 2006/07 contract arrangements.

Mr Mason reported that there were no prospects for any change in concessionary fares Government grant allocation in 2006/07 or 2007/08.  In the medium/long term therefore the Council had to decide whether to provide significant additional budget in maintaining the current generous Concessionary Fares Scheme or look to reduce the concession marginally to maintain the Scheme within current budget provision.

Details of the implications/options associated with the above courses of action, along with the provisional consultation results with passholders were provided.  

Mr Mason then referred the Committee to the section outlining the generosity of Carlisle’s scheme, commenting that overall Carlisle had the best scheme in Cumbria measured in value of pass to concessionary pass holders and the number of buses where travel was free.  Crucially Members needed to assess in the longer term whether such a financial commitment by the Council was sustainable, bearing in mind all of the other competing budget pressures faced by the Council.

A further report would be submitted to the Executive meeting on 20 November 2006 detailing – 

i) likely year end concessionary fares budget deficit based on first seven months of the scheme and revised contractual arrangements agreed with bus operators; and 

ii) better estimates of the cost of the concessionary fares scheme over the medium term.

In conclusion, Mr Mason asked that Members scrutinise the results of the five months review of the new Concessionary Fares Scheme, and the recommendation of the Executive.   He further sought Members views on the longer term options for the Scheme.

In considering the matter, Members raised the following questions and observations –

1. Members were somewhat disappointed that the Committee had not had the opportunity to consider the review of the new ‘free’ Concessionary Fares Scheme prior to it having been submitted to the Executive.

2. A Member referred to the options available to the Council for making savings by marginally reducing the concessionary fares arrangements and was of the view that Option 4 (offering free off peak concessionary travel i.e. after 9.30 am Monday to Friday and all weekend, Cumbria wide on bus travel starting or finishing within the Carlisle district) would be a high risk for the Council.

3. A Member stated that the Council should be aspiring towards free travel throughout the whole of Cumbria.

4. A Member commented that bus services were limited in certain rural areas.  The cost per Council Tax payer was £35.28 and therefore such people were paying for services which they could not utilise.

Another Member added that the Scheme had initially been designed for retired people and the disabled.  He questioned whether it was fair to subsidise people travelling to work.

5. Referring to recommendation 3 of report RB.10/06, Members did not consider that they were currently in a position to offer a view on the longer term options for the Concessionary Fares Scheme.  It was therefore agreed that the Committee should undertake a private workshop session to which a representative of Stagecoach and the Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder would be invited. 

6. In response to questions, Mr Mason advised that the new comprehensive spending review (timetabled for 2007) would provide the Government with the opportunity to look at issues such as the long term funding of concessionary fares.

The Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder said that, whilst Carlisle operated a good Scheme, there was a need to examine the whole Scheme with a view to being fair to all.  He suggested that the Committee may also wish to talk to representatives of Arriva at its workshop session.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Head of Revenues and Benefits be congratulated for what was an excellent review of the new ‘Free’ Concessionary Fares Scheme.

(2) That the City Council be advised that the Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committee supports the recommendation of the Executive that the current scheme arrangements be maintained in 2006/07 and that further budget is made available to fund the budget shortfall when the actual amount was know at the year end.

(3) That the Committee was not currently in a position to comment upon the longer term options for the Concessionary Fares Scheme.  To that end the Committee would undertake a private workshop session (following its next meeting on 30 November 2006 or on a date to be confirmed) to which representatives of Stagecoach and the Environment and Infrastructure Portfolio Holder would be invited.  

IOS.97/06
SUSPENSION OF THE COUNCIL PROCEDURE RULE

It was noted that, during consideration of the above item of business, the meeting had been in progress for three hours and it was moved and seconded, and

RESOLVED – That Council Procedure Rule 9 in relation to the duration of meetings be suspended in order that the meeting could continue over the time limit of three hours.

IOS.98/06
REFERENCE FROM THE OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY MANAGEMENT COMMITTEE

Carlisle Renaissance

The Development Manager (Mr Pearson) presented Minute Excerpt OSM.36/06 of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee on 28 September 2006 setting out the process for engaging and involving Overview and Scrutiny in monitoring and scrutinising the Carlisle Renaissance programme. 

The Committee would receive reports on the Development Framework and Movement Strategy at every second meeting commencing on 30 November 2006.  The Economic Strategy would be dealt with through a joint scrutiny arrangement between the Community and Infrastructure Overview and Scrutiny Committees.

Discussion arose, during which Members made the following observations -

1. Members welcomed the opportunity to be involved in the process which would assist them in responding to issues raised by their constituents. 

It was agreed that the Committee would undertake a workshop session on the matter following the formal business of the Committee on 30 November 2006.

2. Reference was made to the Development Framework and Movement Strategy timetable which included a completion date of December 2006 and incorporation of that final report into the Local Plan Inquiry in February 2007.  Members were concerned that the Committee may be running out of time to deal with that.

Mr Pearson replied that the Local Plan Inquiry had been deferred until June, following which the Inspector would make recommendations for adoption sometime around October 2007.

The consultation material referred to had been produced in August and was up‑to‑date at that time. A report on the draft Statement of Community Involvement would be considered by the City Council on 7 November 2006, with final acceptable thereof by the Executive in January 2007. 

3. In response to a question, Mr Pearson said that it was his understanding that no formal decision had been made regarding the University.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Committee welcomed the opportunity to be involved in the process for engaging and involving overview and scrutiny in monitoring and scrutinising the Carlisle Renaissance Programme.

(2) That the Committee would undertake a workshop session on the Development Framework and Movement Strategy following the conclusion of its formal business on 30 November 2006.

IOS.99/06
MEMBER’S COMMENT
A Member considered that it would have been beneficial for the Committee if Members of the Executive had been present at the meeting to respond to questions on particular portfolio areas.  He expressed disappointment that that had not been the case today.

[The meeting ended at 1.15 pm]

